
 

Earnings Press Release  1 
Second quarter 2023 

Earnings Press Release, 26 July 2023 

Arion Bank’s Q2 2023 financial results 

• Arion Bank reports net earnings of ISK 7,091m in Q2, compared with ISK 10,050m in Q2 2022 

• Return on equity in Q2 was 15.5%, compared with 22.6% in Q2 2022 

• Earnings per share in ISK of 4.84 in Q2, compared with ISK of 6.70 in Q2 2022 

• Net interest margin of 3.2%, compared with 3.1% in Q2 2022 

• Solid quarter in all fee generating businesses in terms of fees and commission income, with total fees of 

ISK 4.2bn. 

• Core operating income, defined as net interest income, net commission income and insurance service 

results (excluding opex of the insurance operation), increased by 8.0% compared with Q2 2022 

• Other income positive due to ISK 1.6bn revaluation of the investment property Blikastadir 

• Cost-to-core income ratio in Q2 was 39.4%, compared with 42.0% in Q2 2022 

• The balance sheet increased by 3.6% from year-end 2022 

• The Bank’s capital ratio was 23.9% and the CET1 ratio was 18.9% at the end of June 

• Pillar II capital requirements was reduced from 3.5% to 2.1% at the end of June 

• The insurance subsidiary Vördur adopted IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts 1 January 2023 resulting in 

change in presentation of insurance results and restated comparative figures 

Arion Bank reported net earnings of ISK 7,091m in the second quarter of 2023 and ISK 13,382m during the first six 
months of the year. Return on equity was 15.5% for the quarter and 14.5% for the first six months. 

Total assets amounted to ISK 1,518bn at the end of June, compared with ISK 1,466bn at the end of 2022. Loans 
to customers increased by 4.6% in the first six months of 2023. The increase was 7.9% in corporate lending and 
1.8% in loans to individuals, mainly mortgages. Deposits from customers increased by 3.4% during the first six 
months, especially from individuals and larger corporates. Total equity amounted to ISK 186bn at the end of June. 
Total equity decreased from year-end due to a capital release of ISK 15.6bn which was partly offset by net earnings 
for the first half of 2023. 

The Group's capital ratio, as calculated under the Financial Undertakings Act No. 161/2002, was 23.9% and the 
CET1 ratio was 18.9%. The ratios take into account the deduction of 50% of net earnings as foreseeable dividend 
in line with the Bank’s dividend policy. These ratios comfortably exceed the requirements made by the FSA and 
Icelandic law.  

Benedikt Gíslason, CEO of Arion Bank 

“Arion Bank’s second quarter financial results are line with our expectations and reflect the stability which has 
characterized the Bank’s operations in recent quarters. Return on equity in the quarter continues to exceed the 
Bank’s 13% target and all key financial targets were met. However, growth has slowed down in general, which is 
unsurprising given that economic growth in Iceland has also begun to slow down. Various positives can be found 
in the Icelandic economy at the moment. Inflation has finally begun to recede, while the international ratings 
agencies S&P Global Ratings and Moody’s have both recently upgraded the sovereign outlook from stable to 
positive. 

In June the Financial Supervisory Authority of the Central Bank of Iceland published the results of its annual 
assessment of risks in the operations of Arion Bank and concluded that the additional capital requirement would be 
reduced by 1.4 percentage points. The FSA’s decision is positive for the Bank, and at the end of the second quarter 
the Bank’s CET 1 ratio was 18.9%, which is four percentage points higher than the minimum requirement. Arion 
Bank’s liquidity and funding positions also remain robust. 

The partnership between Arion Bank and Vörður continues to go from strength to strength, and insurance premiums 
at Vörður increased in the second quarter by 14.4% compared with the same quarter last year. The highest growth 
rate was in corporate insurance which is due to the incorporation of Vördur’s corporate services division into the 
Bank’s Corporate & Investment Banking division. This move also helped to broaden Vördur’s revenue basis and 
diversify its risk. 

Earlier in the month it was announced that the Danish company Coloplast had acquired the Icelandic startup 
company Kerecis. Kerecis is an excellent example of an innovation success story in Iceland, where a previously 
discarded raw material is now being transformed into a valuable medical product. It is vital that we continue to 
nurture innovation in this country as the IP industry has become the fourth pillar of the nation’s export revenue. The 
role of a bank is to take calculated risks alongside its retail and corporate customers, and this is something we do 
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each and every day. We are delighted to have even been just a minor participant in this journey, and the Bank will 
recognize income of ISK 560 million in the third quarter from the sale of Kerecis. Several other Icelandic startups 
are doing amazing things today, companies such as Controlant and Amaroq Minerals, who we have worked closely 
with over the past few years, and we will watch how they perform over the next few years with great anticipation. In 
addition, various established companies which have made innovation integral to their business have been achieving 
excellent results, for example Hampidjan, which recently engaged Arion Bank to manage its IPO before making its 
return to the main market of Nasdaq Iceland. 

During times of inflation, it has tended to be difficult to invest savings so that the investment retains its value with 
respect to inflation without it being tied up for three years. The situation changed in May when Arion Bank launched 
a new inflation-linked savings option for retail customers where the funds are subject to a notice period of only 90 
days.  Changes to legislation which came into effect on 1 June meant that inflation-linked savings were no longer 
subject to a minimum investment period of three years, and this enabled the Bank to offer a new type of account. 
The change in the law was great news for consumers and the new account has proven very popular among our 
customers. 

In June Mosfellsbær municipality announced its new land use plan for the largest undeveloped piece of land in the 
capital city area, which is owned by Arion Bank. The 93-hectare area is set to undergo further development, and 
the secondary land use plan will be announced at a later stage. A total of 3,700 homes are planned to be built, a 
mixture of single family and multi-family residences, as well as 150 apartments for people aged 55 and over, 
schools, sports facilities and commercial property. After this important milestone was reached and uncertainty over 
the future of this key project has been reduced, the Bank has upgraded its valuation of the land and this had a 
positive impact on the quarterly results. We look forward to watching this area develop as it represents a much-
needed addition to the housing market.” 

Income Statement 

 

Net interest income increased by 17.2%, compared with the second quarter of 2022. The net interest margin (NIM) 
as a percentage of average interest-bearing assets was 3.2% for the quarter, compared with 3.1% for the second 
quarter of 2022. The policy rate increased from 2.75% at the beginning of the second quarter 2022 to 8.75% at the 
end of the second quarter 2023. Rate sensitivity is slowing as interest expense is increasing on both deposits and 
wholesale funding. Average interest-bearing assets increased by 9.2%, compared with the second quarter of 2022, 
mainly loans to customers. 

Net commission income was ISK 4.2bn in the second quarter of 2023. The quarter was solid in all fee generating 
businesses, with strong and stable income from asset management, despite challenging market conditions. Lending 
fees are down from the second quarter of 2022, which was a record quarter in lending fees. 
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Insurance service results of the insurance company Vördur amounted to ISK 762m during the quarter. There has 
been strong growth of 14.4% in premiums written, compared with the second quarter 2022 and 12.6% increase in 
total insurance revenues. Claims are seasonally volatile but are showing signs of normalizing after some challenging 
quarters. Due to the adoption of IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts, the presentation of insurance results has been 
changed, the largest change being a shift of insurance service expenses from operating expenses to insurance 
service results. The combined ratio for the second quarter of 2023 was 79.3%, compared with 73.7% for the same 
period in 2022. 

Net financial income was negative by ISK 617m for the quarter. The quarter was challenging, especially for equity 
positions, and affected by continued market volatility. The Bank partly prepaid an EMTN bond due in May 2024 with 
a premium of ISK 225m expensed. 

Other income was positive during the quarter due to ISK 1.6bn revaluation of the investment property Blikastadir, 
one of the largest undeveloped plots of land in the capital area. With the publication by the municipality of the draft 
of a new master plan of Blikastadir in June the revaluation was prudent. 

Operating expenses decreased by 0.8% in the second quarter, compared with the same period in 2022. When 
operating expenses of the insurance operation are included (post IFRS 17 cost related to insurance business is 
accounted for through insurance service results), the increase was 1.5%. There is an ongoing focus on operating 
expenses and efficiency within the Group. Cost-to-core income ratio was 39.4% in the second quarter, compared 
with 42.0% in the second quarter 2022, when including the operating expenses of the insurance operation. Salary 
expenses increased compared with the second quarter of 2022, mainly due to new labor agreements and an 
increase in the number of FTEs. At the end of June, the number of full-time equivalent positions (FTEs) was 781, 
an increase of 5% from the same period in 2022. 

Net impairment was ISK 568m in the second quarter of 2023, mainly affected by prudent changes to IFRS 9 model 
assumptions. Impairments were slightly lower than through the cycle expectations, estimated at 25-30bps of the 
loan book on an annualized basis. 

Income tax, as reported in the financial statements, comprises 20% income tax on earnings and a special 6% 
financial tax on the earnings of financial undertakings of more than ISK 1bn. The effective income tax rate was 
31.3% for the quarter. In general, the combination of income is the main driver behind the fluctuation in the effective 
tax rate. 

Balance sheet 

The balance sheet increased by 3.6% from year-end 2022 and the liquidity position remains strong.  

Assets 

 

Loans to customers increased by 4.6% or ISK 50bn from the end of 2022, with loans to corporates increasing by 
7.9%, and loans to individuals growing by 1.8%. Part of this growth or ISK 9bn, is due to inflation and changes in 
currencies. This growth rate exceeded expectations but is expected to be slower for the second part of the year. 
The diversification of the corporate loan book continues to be good and in line with the Bank’s credit strategy.  

The Bank’s liquidity position is strong with the total LCR ratio at 163% and the ISK LCR ratio at 106%. This is 
reflected in the strong position in Cash and balances with Central Bank, Loans to credit institutions and Financial 
assets, including bonds and debt instruments. The average duration of liquidity in the bond portfolio is less than 
one year and there is no HTM accounting. 
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Liabilities and equity  

 

Deposits from customers remain the most important source of funding for Arion Bank, with almost 60% of total 
liabilities in deposits. The 3.4% increase from year-end 2022 is mainly from individuals, SME’s and corporates. 

The maturity profile of Borrowings is balanced, and the Bank has broad funding options. During the quarter Arion 
Bank issued EUR 300m senior preferred notes, partly used to prepay 73.5% of a EUR 300m senior bond maturing 
in May 2024. The Bank has no significant FX maturities until December 2024.  

Shareholders’ equity decreased due to dividend payments and the purchase of own shares, in total ISK 15.6bn, 
which is partly offset by the net earnings of ISK 13.4bn for the period. The leverage ratio was 11.7% at the end of 
June, compared with 11.8% at the end of 2022, which is high by international standards. Taking into account the 
increase in the countercyclical buffer to 2.5%, the Bank has ISK 37bn of surplus capital over regulatory requirement. 
The management buffer range implies surplus capital in the range of ISK 15bn to ISK 24bn. Rating consideration 
may impact capital management in the near-term. 

For further information on the accounts please visit Arion Bank’s website. 

Medium-term financial targets 

Medium-term financial targets of Arion Bank 

 

Arion Bank will host its Capital Markets Day in Q1 2024 to provide an update on strategy and direction of the 
Group as well as revised medium-term targets. 

  

https://wwwv2.arionbanki.is/english/about-us/investor-relations/financial-information/financial-reporting/?
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Investor meeting / webcast in English on 27 July at 10:30 CEST / 9:30 BST / 8:30 GMT 

Arion Bank will be hosting a meeting at the Bank’s headquarters in Borgartún 19, Reykjavík, on Thursday 27 July 
at 10:30 CEST / 8:30 GMT where CEO Benedikt Gíslason and CFO Ólafur Hrafn Höskuldsson will present the 
results and give an update on the economic environment. The meeting will take place in English and will also be 
streamed live. 

The webcast will be accessible live on financialhearings and a link is also available on the Bank’s website 
under Investor Relations. 

Participants attending virtually will be able to ask questions during the meeting through a message board, located 
below the video feed. Answers will be provided by presenters at the end of the webcast. 

For any further information please contact Theodór Fridbertsson, Head of IR, tel.+354 856 6760, or Haraldur Gudni 
Eidsson, Head of Corporate Communications, tel. +354 856 7108. 

Financial calendar 

Arion Bank’s financial calendar is available on the Bank’s website. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Forward-looking statements 

This release contains forward-looking statements that reflect management’s current views with respect to certain future events and potential financial performance. The 

information in the release is based on company data available at the time of the release. Although Arion Bank believes that the expectations reflected in such forward-looking 

statements are reasonable, no assurance can be given that such expectations will prove to have been correct. Accordingly, results could differ materially from those set out 

in the forward-looking statements as a result of various factors. The most important factors that may cause such a difference for Arion Bank include, but are not limited to: 

a) the macroeconomic development, b) change in inflation, interest rate and foreign exchange rate levels, c) change in the competitive environment and d) change in the 

regulatory environment and other government actions. This release does not imply that Arion Bank has undertaken to revise any forward-looking statements, beyond what 

is required by applicable law or applicable stock exchange regulations if and when circumstances arise that will lead to changes after the date when this release was made. 

Arion Bank assumes no responsibility or liability for any reliance on any of the information contained herein. It is prohibited to distribute or publish any information in this 

release without Arion Bank’s prior written consent. 

https://financialhearings.com/event/45836
http://www.arionbanki.is/ir
mailto:ir@arionbanki.is
mailto:samskiptasvid@arionbanki.is
https://wwwv2.arionbanki.is/english/about-us/investor-relations/equity-investors/financial-calendar/

